
Small Loans gets court approval on bid procedures for loan portfolio – Court Coverage  

Small Loans received a judge’s approval to hold an auction of the loan book assets of unit Best 
Buy Autos of Bainbridge within three weeks following a brief hearing held Thursday afternoon. 

Judge William Sawyer of the US Bankruptcy Court for the Middle District of Alabama approved 
bidding procedures for the sale of the debtor’s Best Buy Autos during a 30-minute hearing. 

Small Loans struck a USD 1.61m stalking horse deal to sell certain of its its assets to 
DealerIndustry.com (dba Automotive Capital), with an additional charge-off book asset worth 
USD 209,346, meaning the 363 sale is expected to fetch at least USD 1.819m for the debtor’s 
estate. 

The assets include consumer credit accounts, notes, receivables, security instruments, insurance 
policies and other ancillary products owned by Best Buy Autos, itself a unit of debtor-affiliate 
Money Tree of Georgia. 

Initial bids for the main asset tier involve a USD 225,000 initial overbid to start the auction, with 
subsequent bids following in USD 5,000 increments. A USD 50,000 deposit is required to 
participate in the auction. The separate asset tier requires a USD 10,000 deposit from bidders. 

During the Thursday hearing, Small Loan’s investment banker Jerry Robinson of Renova 
Partners said the banker received 11 bids from interested parties which submitted non-disclosure 
agreements to appear at the auction. 

The auction is slated to take place at the Atlanta offices of Greenberg Traurig, counsel for Small 
Money’s official unsecured creditors committee. Bradley Hightower of Christian & Small, 
attorney for Chapter 11 trustee Greg Hays, said the judge would consider approval of the sale 
within three days of the auction. 

“In this case, a bankruptcy judge is an auctioneer first and a judge second,” Sawyer joked about 
allowing sufficient time for bidders to review the Best Buy Autos loan books for sale, adding 
that he expects to submit Hightower’s order shortly after receiving the proposed order from the 
attorney following the hearing. Hightower said the judge’s order will specify an auction and bid 
deadline date. 

Separately, Sawyer on Thursday approved the retention of Von Memory of Memory & Day as 
the debtor’s consumer privacy ombudsman. Attorneys explained Small Loans needs to appoint 
Memory for a flat fee of USD 7,500 in order to minimize administrative fee expenses to the 
debtor’s estate while keeping Best Buys Auto’s consumers contact information private before the 
loan books are transferred to the prospective buyer. 

Hays and Robinson previously told this newswire that the debtors expect to file an additional 363 
sale motion within a few weeks of the Best Buy Autos sale in order to conduct a more robust 
auction for Small Loans and Money Tree store assets. 

http://dealerindustry.com/


As reported, Small Loans filed for bankruptcy on 16 December, 2011, with roughly USD 92m in 
secured and unsecured debt. 
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